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Minutes of the 46th meeting of the Senate of IIIT-D held online on July 06, 2020 at 03.30 p.m.  

through Google meet. 

 

Following were present: 
 
 

 Prof. Ranjan Bose                Chairman   

 Prof.(Ms) Basabi Bhaumik External  Member 

 Prof. P. Vigneswara Ilavarasan External  Member 

 Prof. Dheeraj Sanghi External  Member 

 Dr. Kaushik Saha 

 Dr.(Ms) Lipika   Dey 

External  Member 

External  Member 

 Prof. Pushpendra Singh 

 Prof. Ponnurangam Kumaraguru 

Ex-Officio Internal Member 

Ex-Officio Internal Member 

 Dr. Vikram Goyal Ex-Officio Internal Member 

 Dr. Ganesh Bagler Ex-Officio Internal Member 

 Dr. Sankha S. Basu Ex-Officio Internal Member 

 Dr. Sujay Deb   Ex-Officio Internal Member 

 Dr. Shobha Sundar Ram Ex-Officio Internal Member 

 Dr. Aman Parnami Ex-Officio Internal Member 

 Dr. Sumit Darak Ex-Officio Internal Member 

 Dr Manohar Kumar Ex-Officio Internal Member 

 Dr. Anuj Grover Ex-Officio Internal Member 

 Dr. Sriram K Ex-Officio Internal Member 

 Dr. Anuradha Sharma 

 Dr. Niharika Sachdev 

Ex-Officio Internal Member 

Alumni Member 

 Mr. Kshitiz Bakshi Alumni Member 

 Prof. G.S. Visweswaran Faculty-IIITD (Spl.Invitee) 

 Dr. A.V. Subramanyam Faculty-IIITD (Spl.Invitee) 

 Dr. Mukesh Mohania Faculty-IIITD (Spl. Invitee) 

 Dr. Sneha Chaubey Faculty-IIITD (Spl. Invitee) 

 Dr. C. Anantaram 

 Dr. Debika Banerjee 

 Mr. Anupam Saronwala 

 Ms. Sharmishtha 

 Dr. Ashok Kumar Solanki 

Faculty-IIITD (Spl.Invitee) 

Faculty-IIITD (Spl.Invitee) 

Advisor (Incub. & Ent.) 

Student Representative (Spl. Invitee) 

Secretary 

 Mr. K.P. Singh Academic In-charge 

 Ms. Sheetu Ahuja Manager (Academics) 

 Mr. Ashutosh Brahma Asstt. Manager (Academics) 

 Mr. Vinod Kumar Manager (HR & Director’s Sectt.) 
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FORTY-SIXTH (46th) MEETING OF THE SENATE OF IIIT-DELHI 

(HELD ONLINE THROUGH GOOGLE MEET ON JULY  06, 2020) 

 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING 

 

46.1 WELCOME AND OPENING REMARKS BY THE CHAIRPERSON 

 

The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting. He also thanked all the members for their 

valuable contributions in taking important decisions in the past which enabled the Institute 

to close the semester on time during the current COVID-19 pandemic situation. He also 

informed that this year due to current prevailing situation it is planned to organize the virtual 

convocation on 26th September, 2020. Action has been initiated to invite the Chief Guest of 

high profile (noble laureate etc.) and he requested the Senate members to suggest some 

possible names for the Chief Guest.  Finally, he welcomed and introduced the new Dean of 

Academic Affairs (DOAA), Prof. Pushpendra Singh.  He also thanked the outgoing Dean of 

Academic Affairs, Prof. Anubha Gupta for her valuable contributions. Thereafter, agenda 

items were taken up for discussions. 

  

46.2 CONFIRMATION OF THE MINUTES OF THE 45TH MEETING OF THE SENATE 

HELD ON FEBRUARY 13, 2020 AND ITEMS TAKEN UP THROUGH 

CIRCULATION OVER EMAIL ON  APRIL 24, 2020 AND JUNE 5, 2020 

 

Prof. Pushpendra Singh, Dean of Academic Affairs (DOAA) informed that no comments 

were received on the minutes of the 45th meeting of the Senate held on February 13, 2020 

and the items taken up through circulation over email on April 24, 2020 and June 05, 2020. 

Hence, the minutes of these meetings were confirmed. 

 

46.3 ACTION TAKEN REPORT 

 

The DOAA apprised the members of the action taken on the various decisions taken by the 

Senate in its 45th meeting held on February 13, 2020. The Senate noted the position.  

 

 

46.4 ITEMS FOR INFORMATION/ RATIFICATION 

 

46.4.1 General Matters 

 

46.4.1.1 To ratify the approval given by Chairman, Senate for Academic Calendars for Monsoon 

2020 and Winter 2021 semesters 

  

The DOAA informed that as per the directions of the 45th Senate meeting another version of 

Monsoon 2020 and Winter 2021 calendars was prepared and circulated over Email to all 

faculty members. Thereafter, the Chairman, Senate kindly approved the Academic 

Calendars for both the semesters. During the course of discussion, Dr. Anuj Grover made 

certain queries regarding running of the teaching program when the JEE exams are delayed. 

Prof. Dheeraj Sanghi also informed that due to delay in JEE results the IITs have decided to 

start the classes from the 2nd Semester i.e. January. The DOAA informed and clarified the 

points raised by the members. He also informed that the Committee constituted by the 

Institute for running the academic programs during the current pandemic situation is aware 

of these developments and will certainly take into considerations the valuable inputs given 
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by the members. The teaching at the Institute for all other than B.Tech. 1st year students will 

now run as per the approved Academic Calendars of Monsoon and Winter semesters. After 

detailed discussions the Senate ratified the approval given by the Chairman, Senate for 

Academic Calendars for Monsoon 2020 and Winter 2021 semesters placed at Appendix-I. 

  

Action: Academic Section 

 

46.4.1.2 To ratify the approval given by Chairman, Senate for starting of a Minor in  

            Entrepreneurship (ENT) for UG students  

  

The DOAA apprised the members of the earlier decision taken by the Senate in its 45th 

meeting held on February 13, 2020 for starting Entrepreneurship (ENT) Minor for UG 

students, applicable from 2019 UG batches. Subsequently, however, when all the details 

were finalized and the program became ready to launch, it appeared feasible to float the 

relevant courses for this Minor for the 2018 batch as well. This batch is entering the 3rd year 

of UG degree program. In fact, this is the time when any UG batch would start taking courses 

of this Minor in the normal course. Considering that ENT is a part of the Vision and Mission 

of IIIT-D and is also a thrust area of the Govt. of India and Delhi, the Chairman, Senate has, 

therefore, kindly approved the proposal to allow the implementation of ENT minor from 

2018 UG batches. After a brief discussion, the Senate ratified the approval given by the 

Chairman, Senate. 

 

Action: Academic Section 

 

 

 

46.4.1.3 To ratify the approval given by Chairman, Senate to include Bachelor in Dental 

Surgery (BDS)  in the eligibility criteria for admission to M.Tech.(CB) program  

 

The DOAA informed the members that the Chairman, Senate has approved the 

recommendation of the PGC made at its 47th meeting held on May 27, 2020 to include 

Bachelor in Dental Surgery (BDS)  course in the eligibility criteria for admission to 

M.Tech.(CB) program.  After a brief discussion, the Senate ratified the approval given by 

the Chairman, Senate. 

Action: Academic Section 

 

46.4.1.4 To report the status of approval from AICTE for Academic Year 2020-21.  

  

The DOAA informed the members that the Institute has received the  EOA (Extension of 

Approval) received from AICTE for the Academic Year 2020-21 vide letter dated April 

30, 2020 placed at Appendix-II.  The Senate noted the same with satisfaction. 

 

Action: Academic Section 

 

46.4.1.5 To report application status of NIRF Ranking 2020 

 

The DOAA informed that NIRF has announced its 2020 ranking on June 11, 2020 and IIIT-

D has been positioned at 56 Rank in the Engineering category. Last year we were at 55. He 

also apprised the members of a short comparison with other State Universities as detailed in 

the agenda note. Thereafter, Dr. Ganesh Bagler briefed the members of the analysis done 

after they have looked at the rankings of some of the new IITs such as Bhuwaneswar, 



4 | P a g e  

 

Gandhinagar, Patna, Ropar and Mandi about what were the major factors where there is 

scope for improvement.  We have identified two major areas of improvement i.e. Teaching 

Learning Resources as well as Graduation Outcomes and would welcome suggestions from 

members for further improvement. He also clarified the points raised by Prof. Ponnurangam 

Kumaraguru about the Teaching Learning Resources.  Prof. Dheeraj Sanghi also apprised 

the members about how ranking is done and his own views in this regard. The points made 

by Dr. Shobha Sundar Ram about how to improve the number of fellowships especially the 

M.Tech. fellowship etc. were answered by Dr. Ganesh Bagler and the DOAA. The Director 

reiterated that we must use these rankings to build on our strengths and work on our 

weaknesses.  He emphasized that the aim is not just to improve the ranking for the sake of 

ranking, but to fundamentally improve the Institute and its functioning and thereby improve 

the ranking. He also shared that the Ranking Committee has already made certain 

recommendations and we would be working on allocating resources appropriately. He 

further requested the members to share their ideas with Dr. Ganesh Bagler so that they can 

be incorporated as we move forward. 

 

46.4.1.6 To report the list of students whose names were struck-off during January 1, 2020 - 

June 30, 2020  

  

The Senate noted the list of students whose names were struck-off from the rolls of the 

Institute during January 1, 2020 - June 30, 2020 placed at Appendix-III 

 

46.4.1.7 To report the status of Suit No. CJ/1151/2018, filed by Animesh Attri in the court of 

Hon’ble Shri Gaurav Gupta, Civil Judge Junior Division-x, Civil Courts, Amritsar  

 

 The Senate noted the position.   

46.4.1.8  To report the status of Suit No. CS SCJ/116/19, filed by Nikhil Gautam in the court of 

Hon’ble Shri Sushil Anuj Tyagi, JSCC-cum-Addl. SCJ-cum-Guardian Judge, South 

East, Saket, District Court, New Delhi  

 

 The Senate noted the position.  

46.4.1.9  To report the status of Compliance Affidavit filed by the Institute in the matter of Courts 

on its own Motion in re: Suicide Committed by Sushant Rohilla, Law Student of I.P. 

University (W.P.(CRL) 793/2017)  

 The Senate noted the position. 

 

46.5 ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION  

  

46.5.1 UG related matters  

  

46.5.1.1  To consider recommendation of the UGC regarding provision for an alternative 

course to clear backlog in Introduction to Engineering Design (IED) course, placed 

in Semester 1  

  

The DOAA informed that the Senate in its 43rd meeting held on July 17, 2019 had 

approved the change of UG curriculum whereby Introduction to Engineering Design 

(IED) was replaced by Prototyping Interactive Systems (PIS). However, there are some 

students having backlog in IED and to provision them for completing their graduation 
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requirements, the UGC in its 37th meeting held on January 29, 2020 and February 20, 

2020 considered the case of such students and recommended that students having a 

backlog in IED can satisfy the requirement by doing any extra elective Design course. 

After a brief discussion the Senate approved the recommendation of the UGC. 

 

Action: Academic Section 

 

46.5.1.2To consider the recommendation of the UGC for clarification in clause 3.6 of the 

existing Regulation of B.Tech.(CSAM) program  

  

The DOAA presented the proposal and apprised the members of the provision in Clause 

3.6 of the existing Regulation of B.Tech. (CSAM) program. He informed that the UGC at 

its 37th meeting held on February 20, 2020 has recommended for clarification to the effect 

that these 12 credits should be obtained from non-core Math courses. Further, this can be 

made applicable for the students of the 2018 batch (current 2nd year) onwards.  

  

He also apprised the members of the earlier discussions held by the Senate in its 40th 

meeting held on November 20, 2018 and 41st meeting of the Senate held on January 30, 

2019 regarding counting 32 credits to be completed by UG students in the last 4 semesters. 

He informed that this is a problem being observed in other CSE+X programs where similar 

wordings in the regulations are creating similar confusion and hence need to be examined 

in detail in order to ensure uniformity.  Moreover, the course load in some of the programs 

is such that the students who are asked to compulsorily do the course are not getting enough 

choices. During the discussion the Student Representative also pointed out that some of the 

students of 2018 batch may face some difficulty because summer semester was not 

available to them otherwise they could have completed some courses in the summer. Also, 

if the core courses are not counted the students pursuing honors program may face some 

difficulty because of new rules which require the additional courses from the discipline. 

After detailed discussions, it was decided to defer the consideration of this item to the next 

meeting.  The Senate desired to examine the matter further in the light of the discussions 

held at the meeting and come up with details along with other CS+X programs for further 

deliberations. 

 

Action: Academic Section 

 

46.5.1.3 Change in course name of a IIIrd Year B.Tech.(CSB) course  

The DOAA presented the proposal and informed that the UGC in its 39th meeting held on May 

22, 2020 had discussed the approval of Biophysics course, placed in Semester 5 of the B.Tech. 

(CSB) program. During the discussion it was also noted that in B.Tech. (CSB) regulations the 

course is mentioned as Biophysics or Structural Biology. Since it is the first time that B.Tech. 

(CSB) students are entering in their 5th Semester, and the department has now finalized the 

course name as Biophysics and hence the regulations document may be updated accordingly 

by deleting Structural Biology.  After a brief discussion the Senate approved the 

recommendation of the UGC. 

 

46.5.1.4 To consider recommendation of the UGC for a change of a course, Prototyping 

Interactive Systems (PIS) scheduled in Semester 1 of the UG curriculum to Human 

Centered Interaction (HCI)  
 

                   and 
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46.5.3.3  To consider additional proposal under Agenda item No. 46.5.1.4 of the 46th Senate      

 meeting. 
 

The DOAA apprised the members of the recommendation made by the UGC in its special 

meeting held on May 28, 2020 regarding the change of course Prototyping Interactive 

Systems (PIS), scheduled in Semester 1 of the UG curriculum to Human Computer 

Interaction (HCI).  He also informed that the UGC has noted the following three main reasons 

given by the CSD Coordinator to change the course from PIS to HCI:   

 “1. Academic:  HCI course will be offering Design thinking, as the value prepositions 

Design thinking is considered as a core skill worldwide, and should be taught to all 

students.  So the knowledge gain in HCI is higher than in IED.   The IED course is an 

important course and should remain in syllabus as an elective and can be enhanced by 

giving a little bit of exposure or making it a more hardware intensive course (both for 

CSE & ECE).    

2. Execution: IED becomes very hard to manage with one instructor and 4-5 research 

engineers, especially since the research engineers can’t address the deeper queries of 

the students, for which the instructor needs to get involved.  Also, it is hard for one 

instructor to run around 150 projects.  

3. COVID situation: The way PIS is taught with one instructor and four students 

working with hardware on a single table may not be ideal in the current COVID 

situation. It is also unclear how to teach a hardware intensive course online. This implies 

that PIS may be a COVID incompatible course. On the other hand, the HCI course is 

designed in such a way that it can be taught easily even in the current COVID situation.”   

He also apprised the members of the following observation and recommendation of the 

UGC:  

●  "Switching PIS with HCI is ok and this can go ahead.  Dr. Aman Parnami & Dr. 

Pushpendra Singh will share the revised course description, which will be editable and 

request all HODs to make changes, if required, without any delay. (by Monday, 1st 

June 2020, 10AM)  

 ●  Once the course description or course syllabus is agreed upon, the rest of the things are 

procedural and can be taken up to the Senate. It was decided that there is no need for 

any further workshop on this.       

●  The project mentorship part, including the teaching load of faculty members 

volunteering to be mentors, can be discussed separately. 

Keeping in view the above observations the final course description/course syllabus will 

be placed on the table.” 

The Senate looked at the course description of the proposed Introduction to HCI course. 

During the course of deliberations Dr. Kaushik Saha, External Senate member pointed 

out that the course appears to be heavy for first year students and needs some changes. 

He also suggested for inserting a small paragraph in the spreadsheet about the 

methodology being used as it will be a great service to the teaching community.  Dr. 

Aman Parnami, Head, HCD clarified the points raised by the Dr. Saha and assured that 

his valuable suggestions will be taken care of. While concluding the discussions the 
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DOAA informed that since we are moving the HCI course to first semester and the 

course is currently listed in some other program regulations, changed need to be made 

to those regulations too. The proposal for such changes will be made in the next meeting 

of the Senate.  After detailed deliberations the Senate approved the recommendation of 

the UGC and desired that necessary changes to the course description may be made in 

the light of the discussions held during the meeting. 

 

The DOAA also informed that now that we are removing the course Prototyping 

Interactive Systems (PIS) to be replaced by Human Computer Interaction (HCI), as 

detailed in item No. 46.5.1.4, there are some students who have backlog in PIS course 

and we need to define the courses to clear the backlog. In this regard the matter was 

discussed with CSD Coordinator, Dr. Aman Parnami. The HCD Department in 

continuation of agenda item No.46.5.4 has, therefore, further proposed as under: 

 

A) PIS backlog: If PIS is moved to 4th semester, 13 students who failed the 

course in the last offering will have to take other courses to finish their 

backlog because the next offering of PIS will be two years later. This is 

similar to System Management or CAOS. The proposed course to satisfy the 

requirement is Design Interactive Systems or Embedded Logic Design 

 

B) PIS can be one of the courses in a bucket of courses each one of which 

will represent a stream within Design that students can take. 

 

Justification: PIS represents a foundation for Product Design, a specialization 

within design. Similarly, HCD wishes to build strength in other substreams 

of design such as Gaming/Animation. By taking a bucket approach, students 

can enjoy a wide breadth as is available today, while also having the option 

to pick a stream and do multiple courses in it to become employable. As a 

reference, ECE program already does that with its Digital Communication 

Systems and Digital Signal processing buckets 

(Ref: https://www.iiitd.ac.in/sites/default/files/docs/education/2019/2019%

20-August-BTech(ECE)-Regulations.pdf) 

 

C) Intro. to HCI will still be offered to 2019 batch in 4th semester. 

 

Prof. B. Bhaumik, External Senate member raised a query about offering of 

course PIS two years later which was clarified by DOAA. After a brief 

discussion the Senate approved the above proposal. 
 

46.5.1.5  To consider recommendation of the UGC regarding provision for an alternative 

course to clear backlog in Computer Architecture and Operating Systems (CAOS) 

course  

The DOAA presented the proposal and informed the members that the Senate in its 43rd 

meeting held on July 17, 2019 had approved the change of UG curriculum where Computer 

Architecture and Operating Systems (CAOS) was replaced by Computer Organization 

(CO) in Semester 2 and Operating Systems (OS) in Semester 3. However, there are some 

students having backlog in CAOS. To provision them for completing their graduation 

requirements, the UGC in its 40th meeting held on June 22, 2020, considered the case of 

such students and the question as to which course(s) they can take to satisfy the requirement 

https://www.iiitd.ac.in/sites/default/files/docs/education/2019/2019%20-August-BTech(ECE)-Regulations.pdf
https://www.iiitd.ac.in/sites/default/files/docs/education/2019/2019%20-August-BTech(ECE)-Regulations.pdf
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of CAOS. It was noted that the students can take either CO or OS to satisfy this requirement.  

After a brief discussion the Senate approved the above recommendation of the UGC.  

 

Action: Academic Section 

 

46.5.1.6 Change in course name of course offered in CB Department, Algorithms in 

Computational Biology  

 

The DOAA presented proposal and informed that the UGC in its 40th meeting held on June 

22, 2020 discussed the matter forwarded by CB department regarding the listing of same 

core course, “Algorithms in Computational Biology” for B.Tech. (CSB) and M.Tech. (CB) 

program. The UGC noted that the course is running in M.Tech. (CB) since long, however 

the B.Tech. (CSB) course will be taught first time in Monsoon 2020, hence it was suggested 

for changing the name at UG level i.e. for B.Tech. (CSB) program, as “Algorithm in 

Bioinformatics”.  After a brief discussion the Senate approved the above suggestion 

/recommendation of the UGC.  

Action: Academic Section/Head,CB 

 

46.5.1.7 Update on B.Tech. International Admissions through IIIT-D admissions process and 

proposal for conducting another round of admission  

 

 

Dr. Anuj Grover presented this item and informed that for the AY 2020-21 admission 

cycle, the Board has approved 50 seats for B.Tech., 20 seats for M.Tech. and unlimited 

seats for Ph.D. for International admissions through IIIT-D admission process.  He also 

apprised the members of the admissions made through direct as well as ICCR mode and 

as of now 25 students will be coming from IIIT-D International admissions route but 

we are still behind the targeted number of 50 students for B.Tech.  It was also informed 

that 1st round of DASA is yet to be announced (may be in September 2020). Also we 

are still getting applications from students for admissions.  

 

He also informed that the UGC in its 40th meeting held on June 22, 2020 discussed the 

matter in detail and noted that due to COVID19 the admissions are being delayed 

through all the routes of admissions and students are also apprehensive about moving 

from one country to another, hence we should do another round of admissions after 

Round 1 of DASA.  After detailed deliberations the Senate approved the above 

recommendation of the UGC.  

  

Action: Academic Section/Dr. Anuj Grover 
 

46.5.2 PG related matters  

  

46.5.2.1 To consider the recommendation of the PGC regarding M.Tech. Internship 

 

   

The DOAA presented the item and informed that the Senate in its 45th meeting held on 

February 13, 2020 had considered the issue of a total ban on M.Tech. Internship, raised by 

Dr. Shobha Sundar Ram, Head, ECE, and after protracted discussions requested the Chair, 

PGC to discuss the ban on Internships in the PGC and formulate a policy, to be placed 

during the next Senate meeting. Accordingly, the PGC in its 46th PGC held on April 27, 
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2020 re-discussed the matter and drafted the policy in consultation with the Departmental 

representatives on the UGC/PGC, Placement Office and the Placement Coordinator.  The 

PGC noted that internships provide practical exposure to students, they increase faculty 

collaborations with industry, and they facilitate the joint thesis option with industry. In 

view of the same the PGC recommended the following policy, for enabling internships, for 

consideration of the Senate: 

 

1.  No student, having been admitted in the M.Tech. program through the GATE 

qualification channel, will be allowed to drop out of TA duty in the regular semesters 

(Monsoon and Winter semesters) of the M.Tech. degree program. 

 

2. M.Tech. students are only eligible for a single 6 month duration internship during the 

course of their degree program. The earliest that this internship can take place is during 

the 4th regular semester.  

 

3. In case the M.Tech. students enrolling via GATE channel join the internship 

mentioned in point 2, the TA duty in the fourth semester will be relaxed.   

  

 

Eligibility Criteria for appearing in the Internships or Internships + Full Time (FT) 

job Interviews   

  

M.Tech. students will be eligible to appear for internship related interviews in the 3rd long 

regular semester at the successful completion of the first year + Summer semester (after 

the results and grades for TAship are announced) and provided they satisfy the following 

conditions:   

 

1.  The student has completed 32 credits towards graduation (by doing 12 graduation 

credits each in first two semesters and 8 graduation credits during summer semester 

after the Ist year) besides successfully completing the OOPD, RM and Refresher 

Courses, without taking any academic overload (above 20 credits) in any of the first 

two regular semesters. (Till the summer semester results are announced, the eligibility 

will be checked with the result of first two regular semesters. However, satisfying 

requirements of minimum of two regular semesters is mandatory to appear for 

placement interviews.) 

   

2.  Students who were admitted to the program based on GATE based fellowship must 

have received 2 S grades (Satisfactory) in TA duties during the first two regular (long) 

semesters.   

  

Eligibility Criteria for joining the Internships or Internships + FT offers   

  

If the student is offered an internship or Internship + FT offer, such offers will remain 

provisional. The student will be allowed to join the internship during the fourth semester 

provided s/he satisfies the following conditions:   

  

1. The Student will be allowed to go for internship only after completing all their 

graduation requirements before joining the internship. In case, a student has not 

completed the graduation requirements by the end of 3rd semester, even if an Internship 

offer (with or without full time job opportunity) is available for 4th semester, the offer 

will become invalid. In other words, such a student will be prohibited from joining the 
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Internship in the 4th semester. In such a scenario, the student will be required to register 

on campus for credits and be available on campus for completing the graduation 

requirements, if any, irrespective of the type of credits left for completion (say 

IP/IS/Thesis). No request for exception will be entertained in this regard.   

  

  2.    Student has a minimum CGPA of 6.5.   

 

   3.   Students who were admitted based on GATE based fellowship must have an 

additional 3 S grades (Satisfactory) in TA duties during the previous three long 

semesters.   

  

Thus, an M.Tech. student has to mandatorily spend first three semesters on campus to 

complete his/her graduation requirements. No request for exception to the above rules will 

be entertained and hence, will not be granted by the Institute at any time. Students eligible 

for joining internship are not required to do TA duty in the 4th Semester. Failure of any of 

the above conditions will lead to the termination of Internship and/or Internship + FT offer 

that is the student cannot proceed to join Internship, even if no graduation credits are left 

for completion (in case of failure of satisfying 3S TA requirements). In such cases, the 

student would be required to do TA duty on campus (for the GATE students) in the 4th 

regular semester and may register for required or additional credits to enrich the learning 

experience. All these students will be eligible to sit in subsequent Interviews for FT offers. 

Also, in such cases, the placement section can help students via postponing the Internship 

and/or Internship + FT offer to begin from the end of 4th regular semester.  

  

Subsequently, the PGC at its 47th meeting held on May 27, 2020 discussed the points 

mentioned below related to M.Tech. internship:  

  

 Eligibility CGPA cut-off for M.Tech. Internship interview  

 Internship guidelines related to Non-GATE students 

 Internship guidelines for 2019 batch M.Tech. students  

 

 Dr Saket Anand (special invitee) briefed the PGC regarding the meeting held with 

Director, HoD-ECE, DoAA, Chair PGC, M.Tech.(ECE) Coordinator & Placement 

Coordinator. However, after some discussions this item could not be concluded and it was 

decided to take up again  in the upcoming meeting of the PGC.  

 

Finally, the PGC at its 48th meeting held on June 16, 2020, after confirming its earlier 

minutes of  46th and 47th meetings, took up  the M. Tech. Internship item  and deliberated 

as follows:  

  

i. Regarding Eligibility CGPA cut-off for M.Tech. internship – Chair PGC briefed the 

PGC regarding the discussions happened in 46th & 47th meetings. From the 

discussions held in the previous meetings the PGC came to the conclusion that CGPA 

policy is primarily guided by placement cell and industry and that is an appropriate 

arrangement. PGC is of the view that CGPA part of internship eligibility should not be 

guided by PGC. The PGC, therefore, agreed to the recommendation made vide minutes 

of the 46th meeting of PGC for this item.  

  

ii. As regards the Internship guidelines related to non-GATE students – the PGC discussed 

the item in brief. It was noted that non-GATE students are not required to do TAship 

and hence there will be no TAship grade for these students. After a brief discussion, 
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the PGC agreed that the PGC recommendation made vide 46th meeting for this item 

will stand except for the removal of clause related to 2 Satisfactory and 3 Satisfactory 

grade requirements for interview and joining eligibility, respectively, in TAship for 

non-GATE students.  

  

The above recommendations at point (i) & (ii) will be applicable from incoming batch 

i.e. from AY 2020-2021.  

  

iii.   Internship guidelines for 2019 batch M.Tech. students  

  

Chair PGC apprised the members of the discussions in the 45th Senate meeting held 

on February 13, 2020 about the internship ban. He informed that the Senate Chair has 

desired to discuss the ban on internship and formulate a policy to be placed in the next 

meeting of the Senate. He also clarified several points raised by the members. After 

detailed deliberations the PGC recommended to revert to the previous policy which 

existed before the internship ban in order to honour the promise made to the 2019 Batch 

M.Tech. students at the time of their joining.  

    

During discussions a number of queries were made by the members which were clarified 

during the meeting. Dr. Ganesh Bagler representing the CB Department pointed out that 

the present draft rules for M.Tech. Internship is written more like GATE and NON-

GATE and we do have some M.Tech. (CB) students who are funded by DBT.  He, 

therefore, suggested to ensure that the same rules will apply to them as it is applicable 

to the AICTE students. In response, the DOAA assured that while writing the 

regulations due care will be taken to protect the interest of DBT funded students.   

 

One of the members also raised a point if the students who work on projects under the 

faculty collaborations with Industry will also be allowed to go only after completion of 

graduation requirements, to which DOAA clarified that such collaborations are research 

collaborations are initiated by the Institute/Faculty to increase Research opportunities 

for our students and hence will not be covered under the above Internship clause.  

 

The Manager (Academics) also raised a point as to what will be the degree date for the 

students who will go for internship after the completion of their M.Tech. requirements. 

After a brief discussion it was decided to defer the consideration of this point to the next 

meeting.  The Senate desired to examine the point further in PGC and come up with a 

suggestion.  

 

After detailed deliberations the Senate approved the above recommendations of the 

PGC. 

 

 

46.5.3       Other Matters  

 

46.5.3.1  To consider merging UG Committee and PG Committee together to create a single 

committee for all academic issues.  

 

The DOAA presented the proposal and informed that as per UG and PG Regulations 

the Undergraduate Committee (UGC) and Postgraduate Committee (PGC) function as 

standing committees of the Senate. It is now proposed to devise a new structure to create 

a single committee, "Academic Affairs Committee (AAC)". The aim is to remove the 
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communication gap between UGC and PGC and bring in faster resolution given that 

most of our work applies to both UG and PG issues, e.g. M.Tech. internships 

inadvertently affect UG teaching with TA availability or UG converting to an M.Tech. 

or Ph.D.  It is a new approach that is likely to have potential to bring some positive 

changes.  The usual roles of UG Chair and PG Chair will continue as it is. The new 

committee will have its own chair in addition to PG Chair, UG Chair, and DoAA. The 

committee will also have faculty members representing all the departments as before. 

He further informed that the proposal was also discussed in the FM and the suggestions 

made have been incorporated.  After detailed deliberations the Senate approved the 

proposal for merging UG committee and PG committee together to create a single 

committee for all academic issues which will be termed as “Academic Affairs 

Committee”.  

 

46.5.3.2     To consider a proposal to revise the degree granting dates  

  

The DOAA informed the members  that the Senate at its 20th meeting held on October 

17, 2012 had earlier decided  to decouple the degree granting date from the convocation 

date based on completion of degree requirements.  Accordingly, three-degree dates were 

fixed i.e. 21st May, 21st August and 21st December. Since we are now moving our 

Academic Calendars which currently starts on 1st (working day) of August and 1st 

(working day) of January, respectively, the matter was discussed with various 

stakeholders and a proposal was placed before the 45th meeting of the Senate held on 

February 13, 2020 wherein it was suggested to start Monsoon and Winter semesters in 

AY 20-21 from the 20th of August and the 22nd of January respectively and similarly in 

future. The Senate considered the proposal and after detailed deliberations agreed, in 

principle, to delay the start of both the semesters by about 15-20 days. Accordingly, the 

Monsoon semester will now start after 15th August and the Winter Semester after 15th 

January (i.e. a shift in the calendar by 15-20 days).  

  

With the above shift in the start date of Monsoon and Winter Semester Calendars from 

AY 2020-21 onwards, it is proposed to revise the Degree granting dates as follows:   

  

 21st June (instead of 21st May) for the students who finish their requirements 

during the Winter semester. (e.g. 8th semester of B.Tech.) 

 

 21st September (instead of 21st August) for those who finish the requirements 

during the Summer semester. 

 

 21st January (instead of 21st December) for those who finish the requirement 

during the Monsoon semester.   

 

It was clarified that even if requirements are completed early during a semester (e.g. 

final thesis defense is done towards the start of the semester), the degree date would be 

as above. Further, it will be applicable from current batch students who will be 

graduating in December, 2020. 

  

To a question raised by the Student representative whether the above change in the 

degree dates will have any problem for the students going abroad for higher studies 

sometime around first week of September, Ms. Sheetu Ahuja, Manager (Academics) 

clarified that there would not be any problem because as soon as the result is declared 

the student will be given a provisional certificate that will help the student though the 
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final degree will be given only after 21st September.  After detailed deliberations the 

Senate approved the above proposal.  

 

 

46.5.3.4 To consider a proposal for providing another option to take ADA(B) [for non-

Discrete Maths students] and ADA [for Discrete Maths students] to the students 

who choose DM 

 

The DOAA presented the proposal and informed the members that the Senate at its 43rd 

meeting held on July 17, 2019 while considering the contents of a new course 

“Prototyping Interactive Systems” (PIS) had, vide item No. 43.5.1.7, interalia, agreed 

to the following suggestion of the CSD Department, recommended by the UGC at its 

29th meeting: 

 

“CSD department suggested for moving “Design of Interactive System” 

course from semester 5 to semester 4. HOD, CSD said that, as per the 

graduation requirements of CSD department, a student should clear Math III 

or Math IV (point 3 in CSD department regulations). He, further, suggested 

adding DM and TOC to the list. Therefore, now a student should clear either 

one of these courses: Math III, Math IV, DM or TOC”. 

 

Considering the need for providing another option to the students who choose DM, the 

CSD Department has now submitted the following proposal along with the justification 

for consideration: 

 

“For batch 2019 and beyond:  

 

A)   In the 4th semester, the option should be ADA(B) [for non-Discrete 

Maths students] and ADA [for Discrete Maths students]. ADA and ADA(B) 

will remain anti-requisites. 

 

Justification: In 43rd Senate pnt 43.5.1.7, we approved DM as an option alongside 

Maths3, but didn't add the option to take ADA in the subsequent semester in place 

of ADA(B) for those who choose DM. We are now correcting that slip.” 

 

After detailed deliberations the Senate approved the above proposal. 

 

46.5.3.5 To consider Dual Degree rules for B.Tech.(CS+X) students. 

 

DOAA presented the proposal and informed the members that the Senate at its 42nd 

meeting held on April 24, 2019 had approved allowing students of B.Tech. (CS+X) 

program of IIITD to pursue M.Tech. (CSE) dual degree program and approved the 

below rules for B.Tech. CSAM students to pursue M.Tech. (CSE) dual degree 

 

“since CSAM students already do ADA which satisfies theory bucket 

requirement of M.Tech. (CSE), they should either do all core courses that 

B.Tech. (CSE) students do or should take the bucket courses of system and 

software bucket to be eligible for M.Tech. (CSE) degree” 

 

Senate further requested the PGC to come up with a proposal for waiving off/or not 

waiving off the bucket course requirements for CS+X programs. 
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Accordingly the PGC in its 48th Meeting held on 16th June discussed the matter and 

agreed to the below recommendation of CSE department i.e. 

 

“The students need to take either M.Tech. bucket courses or CSE core 

courses. If the student meets this requirement, they can be given the dual 

M.Tech. degree subject to the completion of other dual degree requirements.” 

 

After a brief discussion the Senate approved the above recommendations of the PGC. 

 

46.5.3.6 To consider formation of Internal Quality Assurance Cell (IQAC) as per NAAC 

guidelines  

 

The DOAA presented the item and informed the members that IIIT Delhi has been 

accredited by NAAC with a CGPA of 3.04 on a four point scale. As per NAAC’s 

guidelines submission of Annual Quality Assurance Report by Internal Quality 

Assurance Cell (IQAC) is mandatory.  The IQAC’s Objective, Functions and 

Composition are available in the revised guidelines of NAAC available on their website. 

 

He further informed that IIIT Delhi actually did not have IQAC earlier and the Senate 

at its 35th meeting held on 19.4.2017 while considering a proposal for establishing a 

Teaching and Learning Committee of Senate had also considered the recommendation 

of the FM regarding Creation of Internal Quality Assurance Cell (IQAC) and had agreed 

that as the TLC (teaching learning committee) is looking at teaching and its 

effectiveness, it may also be designated as the official IQAC. 

 

However, reading of the requirements of IQAC, the IQAC’s objectives and aims are 

slightly broader than what the TLC’s aims are and to avoid any confusion at the next 

round it is proposed to form a formal and independent IQAC in accordance with NACC 

guidelines so that at the time of next round of NAAC accreditation we are ready with 

the IQAC Cell. The formation of IQAC will be reported to the next meeting of the 

Senate. 

 

After a brief discussion the Senate approved the above proposal to form an independent 

IQAC.   

 

The meeting ended with a vote of thanks to and by the Chair. 
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